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UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX

STUDENT EXPERIENCE COMMITTEE 
WEDNESDAY 6 NOVEMBER 2013
2pm – 5pm 
MINUTES
(Unreserved)
	Chair
	Mr Stephen McAuliffe, Academic Registrar 


	Present
	Mr Robert Butler, Mr Peter Church, Dr Mike Jones, Ms Rachel Fletcher, Ms Zoe Manning (until 2.30pm), Ms Lisa Miller, Mr James Potter, Ms Vanessa Potter, Mr Dave Stanbury, Mr Richard Stock, Mr David Williams, Professor Jane Wright

	
	

	Apologies
	Miss Becky Fisher, Dr Peter Luther, Dr David Penman, Ms Chantel Le Carpentier, Mr Simon Neale

	
	

	Secretary
	Ms Clifton-Sprigg 

	
	

	In attendance
	Ms Rothero, Mr Richard Barnard, Mr Terry King, Dr Tracy Robinson, Mr Mark Vinter

	
	

	
	
	

	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS
	

	Noted

Resolved 
	No additional items were starred for discussion.

That, for all future meetings, requests for additional items to be starred for discussion should be sent to the secretary by midday on the day before the meeting.  This approach was in line with Senate and members agreed that it would ensure that any additional information required to facilitate the discussion could be made available and, where necessary, authors of the papers linked to newly starred items could be invited to attend.
	01/13
02/13



	
	
	

	PURPOSE, TERMS OF REFERENCE AND MEMBERSHIP (SEC/13/01)
	

	Received

Noted

Discussed
Noted

Action
	A paper prepared by Ms Wendy Clifton-Sprigg, Deputy Academic Registrar, providing the committee with an opportunity to consider, in the context of the University’s Strategic Plan, how the committee should operate in order to fulfil its Terms of Reference and to support the delivery of excellence in education for our students.
Mr McAuliffe confirmed that it was the responsibility of the committee to contribute to setting the context for the student experience at University of Essex, noting that students were at the heart of our activity. 
There were challenges associated with working to new Terms of Reference.  The committee would be encouraged to propose amendments for review at the end of the first year of operation.
A query was raised regarding the use of ‘extra-curricular’ throughout the Terms of Reference rather than ‘co-curricular’.  The committee was reminded that the terminology was that used in the strategic plan however it was agreed that use of ‘co-curricular’ would be appropriate in addition to, or instead of, ‘extra-curricular’.

The committee noted that membership comprised key decision makers and senior staff from relevant areas.  It would be important for the effective operation of the group that members attended in person and did not delegate responsibility.  The low turnout of SU student and permanent staff members was disappointing.  Professor Wright noted that committee meetings were in the Calendar for the year and that attendance should be prioritised.

The Academic Registrar would remind members of the importance of attending future meetings.
	03/13
04/13

05/13

06/13

07/13

08/13

	
	
	

	EXTRA-CURRICULAR PROVISION (SEC/13/02) 
	

	Received

Discussed
Resolved
Action
	A paper prepared by Ms Wendy Clifton-Sprigg, Deputy Academic Registrar, on how the committee could support the strategic aim to ‘enhance and promote extra-curricular opportunities’ and proposing an initial mapping exercise.
It was discussed and agreed that a mapping exercise would need to be campus inclusive rather than campus specific.  The committee agreed that the purpose of the exercise would be to map and record current provision across the University and the Students’ Union.  It would also allow the identification of opportunities to support excellence in education.  It was noted that a clear understanding of the extra- and co-curricular opportunities for students would benefit HEAR activity and allow for activities to be linked across areas as appropriate.  Mr Potter confirmed that the SU would support a mapping exercise.  
That a recommendation be made to the Education Committee for the establishment of a small group to undertake a mapping exercise covering extra- and co-curricular activity with a report being submitted to the February 2014 meeting of the Student Experience Committee.
Committee members who would like to volunteer, or nominate a representative, to be on the group should email the committee secretary by Friday 15 November 2013.  Southend and Loughton campus representation was encouraged.
	09/13
10/13

11/13

12/13

	
	
	

	THE STUDENT EXPERIENCE AND THE CHALLENGER BRAND (SEC/13/03) 
	

	Received
Noted

Discussed
Noted
	A paper prepared by Ms Vanessa Potter, Director of Communications and External Relations, on developments relating to the evolution and implementation of challenger brand work across the University of Essex, asking the committee to consider where the developments could be relevant to its work priorities.
Ms Potter informed the committee that the implementation of the challenger brand was still work in development, aiming to fit into various elements of the Strategic Plan, especially areas relating to the education strategy. It was important to note that this was not a marketing exercise but focussed on our actual delivery as an institution.  Some elements of the brand were already in place but needed embedding further.  Ms Potter noted that there was a developing culture of membership with applicants and alumni but work was still needed to bring it to the current student community.  There needed to be a commitment to look beyond the curriculum when educating our students.  The committee was asked to discuss the extent to which challenger brand developments should be reported to the committee as it was likely that the ongoing work would provide a background context to other projects across the institution.
It was noted that the culture of membership supported long-standing approaches, eg involving students in peer support and other initiatives. Clarification was sought on the statement in Annex Two of the paper, ‘We give our students genuine license to take intellectual risks so that as well as learning how, they challenge why.’  The committee agreed that our course range included many courses where students had to ‘learn how’, for example our health practice courses.

It was important that a distinction be made between what we wanted students to ‘become’ and what we wanted them to ‘be’, we needed to let new students know that we would support them in ‘becoming’.

It was agreed that we needed to be sure whatever we said applied to everyone – the paper may need to be nuanced but must ensure that all students had the same opportunity for development.  Our core set of beliefs had to be consistent throughout the institution.

Reference was made to the focus on partnering with academics with a request to include wider partnerships and community links, eg with business leaders and external organisations.
It was requested that a clear link be made between admissions grades and the applicant’s personal statement to illustrate that they were not mutually exclusive.
A query was raised as to whether ‘the journey’ ended with a degree or was it to go beyond the period of study into graduate employment.

Ms Potter welcomed the committee’s responses and would reflect the comments and suggestions in future versions.
	13/13
14/13

15/13

16/13

17/13

18/13

19/13

20/13

21/13

	
	
	

	STUDENT CHARTER (SEC/13/04) 
	

	Resolved
	That the following be recommended to Education Committee: 
i) Minor amendments to the Student Charter with immediate effect for 2013-14 as set out in paper SEC/13/04,
ii) Establishment of a structure to review the Student Charter for 2014-15.
	22/13

	
	
	

	LIVING AND LEARNING COMMUNITIES (SEC/13/05) 

	Received
Noted

Discussed

Resolved
Action


	A paper prepared by Mr Peter Church, Director of Campus Services, setting out questions for consideration in the development of Living and Learning Communities at the University of Essex, and recommending creation of a Task and Finish group to provide answers to the questions and take forward proposals.

Mr Church reminded the committee that a key driver was the action point from the Education Action Plan as noted in the paper.  There had been a study tour to the USA earlier in the year which had demonstrated that there was variation across the American institutions in their approach to Learning Communities and that the key focus was to develop a model that suited our University.
A query was raised about the final question on the list, ‘What should be the future governance structure?’ and what was meant by the question given that Living and Learning Communities were a concept rather than an existing structure.  Mr Church responded that there were currently elements of the ideas embedded within different areas of the University, for example through the Residents’ Support Network and The Intercommunity Championships (TIC), and that oversight of disparate activity would be required.  It was agreed that while strategic oversight would sit with the Student Experience Committee there would be a need to identify effective approaches to operational guidance and management.
The committee raised concerns in relation to how ‘living & learning’ as described in the paper would apply to students not living on campus and that the focus seemed to be on campus residents.  The preference of the committee was that the development would address all students.  The committee recommended that the Task and Finish Group included representation from Southend and Loughton campuses to ensure that the needs of students on all campuses were taken into account. 
Following from this discussion, the committee proposed that question 1 in the paper be extended to include consideration of appropriate terminology to describe the concept at Essex.

It was agreed that in the initial phase of the project the Task and Finish Group would not consider students studying University of Essex degrees at partner colleges although it was acknowledged that this area would need to be considered in the future.

That the establishment of a Task and Finish Group be recommended to the Education Committee.

Zoe Manning would nominate a representative from Southend Campus for the Task and Finish Group.
	23/13
24/13

25/13

26/13

27/13

28/13

29/13

30/13

	
	
	

	STUDENT EXPERIENCE SURVEY (SEC/13/06) 

	Received
Discussed

Resolved
	A paper prepared by Mr Stephen McAuliffe, Academic Registrar, and Ms Liz Dobson-McKittrick, Academic Standards and Partnerships Officer, asking the committee to consider how the student voice was heard at the University with specific reference to non-academic feedback.  The committee was also asked to consider issues around mechanisms for gathering feedback and the paper proposed an initial mapping exercise to survey current arrangements for collecting student feedback.

Mr McAuliffe noted action point A13 of the Education Action Plan, ‘Develop and implement a new University Student Experience Survey’.  
Previous surveys have been constrained by the requirements of the NSS and SSS and therefore consideration should be given to what the University would like to include as well as reviewing what had previously been included.

It was reported that the University of Reading had undertaken a student experience survey based on methodology from surveys carried out in universities in Australia and New Zealand, which investigated how students developed during their time at university.  It was reported that a conference paper from the previous academic year was available for circulation and described good practice in this area from other institutions.

It was agreed that before a survey was designed a mapping exercise would be required to establish what the University and our students would like to gain from the survey.

That a mapping exercise be undertaken, led by the Academic Section, with a report to the February meeting of the Student Experience Committee on the current use of surveys for non-academic student feedback.
	31/13
32/13

33/13

34/13

35/13

36/13



	
	
	

	REVIEW OF DEPARTMENTAL (PERSONAL) ADVISER SYSTEM (SEC/13/07) 

	Received
Reported

Discussed
Resolved
	A paper prepared by Ms Rachel Fletcher, Director of Student Support, asking the committee to consider the scope and timeline for a review of the Departmental Adviser System.

Ms Fletcher noted that the current system had been operational for one academic year and would be reviewed in accordance with action point A6 of the Education Action Plan, ‘Review the implementation of the University’s personal adviser system’.  It would be important to gather feedback from departmental staff and students as well as those who had undertaken a role as a department adviser.  There was potential to introduce a more robust system and to expand the provision.

Acknowledgment was given to the changes in University view and culture since the current system was introduced; it was felt that had the provision been introduced now it would have been different.  A light touch, manageable review was felt to be appropriate in the first instance.

It was proposed that as part of the review departments would be asked how they would provide support to their students if not through the departmental adviser system.

Mr Potter was interested in involvement in the review.  It was noted that a working group was not being proposed but that input from the SU would be welcome.

Mr Stanbury agreed to work with Ms Fletcher to undertake the review.

That a review of the Departmental (Personal) Adviser System, as set out in Paper SEC/13/07, be recommended to Education Committee.
	37/13
38/13

39/13

40/13

41/13

42/13

43/13

	
	
	

	ESSEX SPORT SUB-STRATEGY – PROGRESS REPORT (SEC/13/08) 

	Received
Discussed

Reported

Action
	A paper prepared by Mr Peter Church, Director of Campus Services, updating the committee on the implementation of the Essex Sport Sub-strategy.

A query was raised in relation to broader wellbeing and sustainability issues and how the strategy tied back to other services and relevant work.  Mr David Williams responded that these areas were covered by the health and wellbeing sub-group which would welcome representation from other Professional Services.

A query was raised as to whether sports activities were linked to the Big E awards in order to allow students to evidence their involvement and skills development.  Mr Williams reported that the Sports Centre did not currently hold data on this and that it would be beneficial to strengthen this link.
A discussion was held around the importance of inclusivity across all campuses within the strategy to develop and encourage opportunities for engagement by all students.  Loughton campus students currently had extremely limited access to University based sports or exercise facilities.
Mr Williams reported that recent research highlighted the positive influence of sport in preparing students for graduate employment.

Mr Church would circulate the Essex Sport Sub-strategy.
	44/13
45/13

46/13

47/13

48/13

49/13

	
	
	

	REPORTS FROM PROFESSIONAL SERVICES 

	11(a) Employability and Careers Centre (SEC/13/09) 

	Received
Reported

Discussed
Action
	A paper prepared by Mr Dave Stanbury, Director of Employability, updating the committee on the extra-curricular services delivered by the Employability and Careers Centre with a focus on new initiatives.

Mr Stanbury identified that significant developments had taken place in addition to the core work of the service.  Work was also being undertaken on communication and engagement.
Ms Potter noted the importance of marketing and student communications support in relation to employability and careers activity, and that it would be useful to discuss this at a future meeting.

An item on student communications would be added to the agenda for the February meeting of the Student Experience Committee.  Ms Vanessa Potter and Mr Dave Stanbury would provide a discussion paper for the meeting.
	50/13
51/13

52/13

53/13

	
	
	

	11(b) Student Support (SEC/13/10) 

	Received
Reported

Discussed
	The Student Support Annual Review 2012-13, prepared by Ms Rachel Fletcher, Director of Student Support, informing the committee on the range and volume of Student Support activities during 2012-13 and outlining plans for the future.
That the Review was written for internal audience, trying to give visibility to otherwise invisible activity.  The report demonstrated the high usage of the range of services offered by Student Support and the role of the service in supporting students to succeed.
The committee clarified terminology and immediate findings, a query was raised around how the data is used and it was noted that the information was useful in the identification of trends or specific issues.
	54/13
55/13

56/13

	
	
	

	REPORT ON STUDENT COMPLAINTS (SEC/13/11)

	Received
Discussion

Action
	A report, prepared by Mr Richard Stock, Deputy Academic Registrar, on Student Complaints in 2012-13.  
Although the item had not been starred for discussion, Mr Stock requested feedback on whether the level of detail in the report was sufficient.  It was agreed that more information would be required on student complainant characteristics as outlined in the Equality and Diversity reports as well as further information on any complaints that had been taken to the OIA.

The 2013-2014 report on student complaints for the Student Experience Committee would include further information as requested.
	57/13
58/13

59/13

	
	
	

	ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

	Reported
Action
	Mr McAuliffe informed the committee that the Vice-Chancellor had raised the importance of clear annual outline of likely items for the year’s committee meetings.

Mr McAuliffe would contact committee members to request input into the themes for this year for the Student Experience Committee.

	60/13
61/13

	Noted
	Ms Potter noted that the Arts Strategy did not currently have a reporting requirement to the Student Experience Committee.  It was agreed that it should. 
	62/13

	
	
	


Paula Rothero
Deputy Director of Student Support (Advice and Community)

Minutes Secretary, Student Experience Committee

Academic Section
10 December 2013 
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